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02 Mar 2015
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE APOLOA AT THE KRH OFFICERS’ MESS AT 1400 HOURS ON FRIDAY 27 FEBRUARY 2015
Present


Maj Gen Christopher Elliot
Director ASCB

Maj Mark Cann




Director CSPA

Col Nick Hunter



         
Chairman 

Lt. Col Simon Ledger


         

Director



Col Simon Goldstein                                

Reserves Polo Rep

          

Col Dickie Winchester




Chairman RA Polo

Mr Chris Andrews  




TPC Director

Miss Jess Andrews             



TPC Polo Manager




Col Robert Shedden




President HAC Polo
                     
Maj Chris Davies WG

                      
Capt High Richardson 9/12L

                     
Capt George Walker KRH

                     
Capt Arthur Purbrick QRL

                      
Capt Will Mawby RY

                      
Lt Oscar Churton KRH




Maj Matt Eyre-Brook


         

Secretary

	Item             
	Subject
	Summary
	Action

	1.
	Opening Remarks 
	The Chairman opened the meeting, welcoming and thanking those present for attending. 

The Chairman thanked  DASCB, Maj Gen Christopher Elliot, and his secretary, Lt Col Chris Harris, for all their support and advice towards APOLOA.  He then introduced the members of the meeting to each other and thanked the CO KRH, Lt Col Justin Kingsford and the PMC, Maj Peter Perowne, for the use of the Mess.
	

	2.
	Matters Arising
	The Director went through matters arising from the AGM on 1st Mar 14 which are attached at Annex A.  Key points were:

Website / Facebook / Twitter

Army vs Navy novice match – took place at RMAS

Satellite polo clubs around the country

Formalisation of RAF vs Crabs – has happened

CSPA website – link to the Army site and vice versa
	

	3.
	2014 Report
	The Chairman then summarised the report for the 14 Polo Season and can be found at Annex B.  Comments were:

· The Chairman asked about a metric for measuring success via Twitter and FB.  The Dir pointed out that 5K followers is good.  MC suggested that in the long term it is best to trim to those who have a genuine interest.  

· The Chairman would like to conduct a Cost Benefit analysis of FB and twitter.  MC suggested Mark Seymour.
	Dir

	4.
	2015 Mission Statement
	The Director went through the 15 Mission Statement at Annex C.
· Col Winchester discussed India visiting iot celebrate the 300yr celebrations.  
· The aims need amending for the Sudan Cup aspiration for the Future.
	Sec

	5.
	 CSPA Update


	Mark Cann went through the following CSPA points:

The CSPA meeting was held on the 12th Feb at the Cavalry Club. The minutes are on the website.  The CSPA structure:

Patron:  HRH The Prince of Wales

Vice-President: Lt Gen Sir Adrian Bradshaw 

Chairman:
Brig Piers Hankinson

Director: 
Mark Cann

Hon Sec: 
Maj Nick Cowley 
Polo Capt:       Maj Rupert Lewis
The 2015 Polo Tours are as follows:

IN:  2015:  ECUSPA
       2016: Oman – TBC

OUT: ECUSPA: Sep 15
· The safety issue of Polo is crucial.   DIR CSPA advice was to adhere to it, but be careful about giving advice on kit before it is endorsed.  Make sure everyone has insurance.  Definitely wear goggles.  
· The tours are a great opportunity.  Try and get the word out more widely.  Players for the CSPA are also key iot get reciprocal tours.  
· The Capts & Subs should be used to showcase CSPA sponsors.  
· Minutes of the AGM and tour details are on the website.  
· The CSPA thanked the APoloA  Board does throughout the year.

· Gen Elliot informed all members that the ‘Combined Services’ name will change, in Apr, to ‘UK Armed Forces’. 

· Scholarships are available from CSPA but only on a retrospective basis and dependant on articles for the Website and CSPA magazine. Worth £200 each.
· BMW reduction of 15 % available to all members.
· Programme – See the fixtures list attached at Annex D
	Mark Cann

	6.
	TPC update
	Chris Andrews presented his report, which can be seen at Annex E.  The main points were as follows:

· The support and activity of the Army Polo has increased dramatically.  Charges for 15, Tournament entry fees and Instruction, will be kept the same.  The Club is now making a profit.
· MC:  CSPA now owns the TPC.  Chris is the Manager and runs it on behalf of the CSPA.  
	

	7.
	RAPA (BAG)
	RAPA has now been closed down and funds transferred in Oct 14.  The Dir thanked Maj Simpson of 9/12L for overseeing the close and handover.
	

	8.
	RMAS
	The Director of RMAS summarised the 14 season – See Annex F
Board of RMAS PC:

Chairman: Lt col Dan Rex RGR

OIC: Maj George Tyson KRH
2IC: Capt Luke Sherbrook KRH
· The problem is that RMAS Commandant has cut sports afternoons to 4 per term.  This will be investigated.  Overall RMAS polo is in a strong position.

· The Chairman pointed out that we need to build on the current success.  It needs nurturing with sp from Snr hierarchy.
· An example of pull through is 2Lt Ahluawalia RRF, who was taken to the US and SA by the CSPA.
	Dir

	9.
	Reserves Update
	Col Simon Goldstein summarised the arrangements for Reserves Polo. See Annex G. 
· Funding: Little funding from the Reserve body.  Funding comes from the Unit.  Most COs are on side
· OTC:  6 OTCs play polo.  
· The Yeomanry should be able to stand up their own teams.  Other Regtl teams include Res players.  Looking at a shirt sponsor, however the whole process with intellectual rights is difficult.

· Gen Elliot outlined the proviso that the TA Sports board (£750K) was isolated, when it was combined with the Army Sports board.  This ringfenced money has now be absorbed into the main pot.  He suggested that we should put a line in grant request for Res.  The Dir asked if we could add this on top of what we get already, this was the case.
· A Reservist is someone with a liability.  ASCB Sec has all the details.  UOTC cadets cannot play at Inter Service level.  Commissioned Officers in the OTC can play.

· MC suggested that IR Tournament will become the IR association tournament.
	Col Res Polo
Dir

	10.
	Membership
	Maj Eyre-Brook summarised the 14 figures.

· APOLOA Members for the 14 Season: 147, 2 down from the previous year.
· Membership will remain at £30 for the 15 season.  

· Bank Transfers are also encouraged, but a screen shot and the electronic membership form need to be emailed to the Dir.  A/c details can be obtained from the Sec
· The Director paid his subscription and handed the cheque over to the Chairman.
	Secretary

	11.
	Accounts
	The Chairman summarised the accounts for the 14 Season and handed out the 1514. 
· APOLOA hit the ‘hard deck’ target with an excess of income of £2396.  This means that there is now £30336 in the account as at 31 Oct 14.  The Dir explained the Hackett royalties background.
· The Board has decided that the financial sp will be the same as 14.  A review will take place at the end of this season.
· The Chairman thanked Mary Ledger for keeping the accounts.  Sponsorship is healthy at the moment.  We need to make sure that we move money into investments iot to protect us and be able to continue our funding for 2 years without sponsorship.
	Director

Director / Secretary

	12.
	Fixtures
	The Secretary ran through the proposed fixture list (Annex D).

· Entries for the IR by Friday 24 Apr (CSPA website)

· Entries for the Capt & Sub’s by the 1 Jul.
	

	13.
	Training
	Maj Eyre-Brook ran through the 14 Training Objectives and referred to the Mission Statement.

Gaston Devrient (4 goals) will remain in place as the Army Polo Coach.  
Discussions took place on the new style of coaching to be trialled this year:
· Bespoke Army Clinics at TPC Fri PM. 
· ‘On Field coaching’ the intent is to encourage Army teams at all levels to enter tournaments with a higher handicapped player acting as on field coach with specific points covered as part of a process. 
· The Chairman outlined his vision for the future of coaching.  The experiment is to send individuals away for a month, with a syllabus, cheaper than a polo ‘holiday’ in Argentina.  The month is a working trg camp.  3 pax went this year and hopefully more can go next year.  The committee will judge people who have potential and can commit to APoloA after the trip.  Hugh Richardson ran through his report which is at Annex H.   
	Secretary

Secretary



	14.
	Tours
	The Chairman emphasised the tour policy:

· Clearance- via Chairman 

· Grants- via Director 

· Army Sports Lottery Membership is MOST STRONGLY encouraged. 

The Chairman announced that Polo has been recognised as a useful form of Defence Diplomacy.  Offers of Tours have been received: 

· Johor – 23/25 Mar 15.  The dates have changed.  The handicap is not clear.  ApoloA pay for flights.  All ponies / accom will be provided.

· Morocco has been cancelled in Apr.
· India – Dec, 2nd week.  Presidents Bodyguard have invited us.  Hosted by BPD.  APoloA will pick up half of flights.  Individuals will have to pay half of flights. 
	

	15.
	Sponsorship
	The Chairman announced the Sponsorship deals that he has secured for the 15 season:

· HACKETT – Same as the last few years
· EFG Bank – increased amount to £12K
· TEAM ARMY – Planned increase to £13K, ongoing.
· Hackett Royalties - £33K paid into the a/c in Jan 15.  This money should be annual, but it is not guaranteed and depends on shirt sales.  The money will be used to assist coaching and will also be invested.
· ASCB grant

· Jeremy Houghton is yet to sell the Army Polo collection.  He will exhibit his pictures at the cocktail party on 18 Mar.  When the collection sells, we will get 25%

· IM Power have secured a deal with Mongolia.  They have commissioned APoloA to send a coaching team to Mongolia. A fee will be paid. 
· The Chairman highlighted the fact that we are extending the Army Polo influence.
	Director

	16.
	AOB
	1.  Investments - £15K will be transferred to Black Rock a/c 
2.  Northern Hub – The Dir thanked Arthur Purbrick for his research.  There will be approx 10-12 players.  The following clubs were discussed:
· White Rose Pc – 25 miles SE of York.  
· Leadenham pc / Cranwell – however, it may be that Leadenham is about to close. 

· Border Reivers
3.  APoloA party – 17 Mar

4.  Safety System – Accident reporting. All accidents need to be reported on a AF510.  A new JSP will cover safety for sport and will be out in Apr.
5.  Chairman – Director will get a pay rise of £1500 due to continued work throughout the year
6.  The Chairman finished by thanking Gen Elliot for all he has done for the ApoloA over the years.  The Dir also thanked him and stated that we are in a good position, in a large part, to him, his advice and support over the last 10 years. 
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